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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 21, 2007

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter 


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of communications regarding the Brisbane Acres and the Owl and Buckeye Canyon Subareas, items on the meeting agenda.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of the Mix of Uses and Subarea Policies & Procedures for the Owl and Buckeye Canyons, Quarry, Crocker Park and Beatty Subareas


Community Development Director Prince noted that the Planning Commission discussed and took public comment on the Owl and Buckeye Canyons and Quarry Subareas at the last meeting.  He acknowledged receipt of a follow-up letter from Mountain Watch recommending revised policy and program language.  He drew attention to the updated matrix reflecting revisions proposed by staff and members of the public.  


With respect to Owl and Buckeye Canyons, Director Prince suggested modifying Policy 27.4 to recognize the possibility that these areas could be transferred out of State ownership at some time in the future.  He recommended using language similar to that in Policy 270 and not specifically mentioning the County.  


Commissioner Lentz proposed the following alternate wording:  “Encourage the continued ownership of Owl and Buckeye Canyons by the State Department of Fish and Game.”  Director Prince endorsed this language, and Commissioners agreed.


Director Prince suggested rewording Policy 274.2 to read:  “Encourage the establishment of wetlands in Owl and Buckeye Canyons to enhance wildlife habitat in this subarea and provide for stormwater retention.”  Commissioners expressed support for this new language.


Director Prince noted the words “control” and “invasive species” were added to Policy 274.  In the transportation and circulation section, he recommended replacing “Investigate alternatives . . .” with “Maintain the Old Quarry Road as a pedestrian and emergency access between Central Brisbane and Owl and Buckeye Canyon.”


Chairman Hunter invited comments from members of the public regarding Owl and Buckeye Canyons. 


Linda Salmon complained that in the copies of the proposed changes provided to the public, the text being deleted was not legible.  Chairman Hunter agreed that the light blue strike-through sections were difficult to read on the 8-1/2-by-11-inch printed versions.  Associate Planner Johnson apologized and said larger versions were available.  He pointed out that the notes on the right side give the complete text. 


Ms. Salmon expressed support for Program 271a, regarding educating the public about invasive species through the Brisbane Star.  She recalled that there were other issues that came up when the Northeast Ridge was being considered, such as protecting native ants on the Ridge.  She recommended adding a program about other beneficial species of flora and fauna.  Chairman Hunter proposed mentioning beneficial species in Program 271a.  Ms. Salmon noted that Brookfield Homes was supposed to distribute flyers to educate homeowners, and she urged the City to enforce that requirement.


Director Prince emphasized that the policies and programs under consideration pertained to Owl and Buckeye Canyons, not the Northeast Ridge.  Ms. Salmon responded that the habitat is contiguous.  


Chairman Hunter noted that Ms. Salmon raised a good point about educating people about beneficial species.  He recommended addressing this in appropriate sections of the General Plan.  


Commissioner Jameel suggested adding a program that applies to all subareas rather than repeating the same language in each subarea.  He said the idea should be to encourage beneficial species and control expansion of invasive species.


Commissioner Maturo commented that Policy 271 encourages voluntary participation with the State and County in controlling invasives and does not address education.  


Commissioner Lentz noted that the Conservation Element might be the best place for a program regarding beneficial species.  Director Prince agreed.  He noted that this topic might already be addressed in policies and programs proposed by the Open Space and Ecology Committee.  He added that staff will check and draft new language if necessary.


Referring to Policy 272, Commissioner Jameel asked if the California Department of Forestry was the only agency involved in wildland fire issues.  Director Prince noted that the Department of Forestry is the lead for Owl and Buckeye Canyons, in cooperation with the County and other agencies.  Commissioner Jameel proposed including a general reference to “all the state and local agencies having jurisdiction.”  Director Prince stated that the Department of Forestry is the only agency with jurisdiction.


Commissioner Lentz recommended having City Engineer Breault review this policy.


There being no other members of the public who wished to speak on the Owl and Buckeye Canyon Subareas, Commissioners moved on to review the Quarry Subarea policies and programs.


Director Prince noted that the letter from Mountain Watch recommends limiting quarrying activities to protect wildlife and the residents of the Northeast Ridge if the quarry is annexed by applying the same percentage of freight forwarding operations as is allowed for Crocker Park, as well as the same standards for noise, glare, traffic, and air quality.


Director Prince said the Quarry Subarea’s current Planned Development-Trade Commercial designation means a specific plan and environmental review will be required for any future development there.  


Commissioner Lentz expressed his opinion that freight forwarding should be discouraged.  He noted there are already plenty of freight forwarders in Crocker Park and the City lacks the ability to monitor and control emission of diesel fumes.  He expressed concern that adding more trucks to the bowl-shaped area would cause more environmental problems.


Commissioner Jameel expressed support for adding a policy to address these concerns. 


Chairman Hunter recalled that members of the public recommended not increasing the intensity of Crocker Park activities as a result of what happens at the Quarry. 


Director Prince suggested adding a policy stipulating the same freight forwarding ratio as Crocker Park.  He said Crocker Park has a 20 percent cap on freight forwarding businesses.


Chairman Hunter noted that allowing 20 percent at the Quarry will increase the total number of freight forwarders in Brisbane.  He advocated setting 20 percent as the total allowed for the two subareas combined.


Commissioners asked if the Quarry would be annexed as a separate subarea or as part of Crocker Park.  Director Prince said the Quarry would likely remain a separate subarea.  Senior Planner Tune pointed out that keeping separate subareas allows the City to set distinct conditions and prohibitions on uses in each subarea.


Commissioner Lentz recommended prohibiting freight forwarding in the Quarry Subarea.  Commissioner Maturo proposed prohibiting night operations because of their noise and glare impacts.  Director Prince pointed out that these issues can be addressed through the zoning ordinance and a specific plan. 


Director Prince suggested asking the City Attorney’s opinion regarding the extent to which the City can regulate activities at the Quarry.  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Jameel recommended specifying uses that should not be allowed at the Quarry.


Chairman Hunter noted there is a policy expressing the City’s desire that the current operations cease, so that the Quarry can be converted to more desirable uses.  He expressed reservations about getting more specific and said he would rather focus on desirable uses.


Director Prince said Mountain Watch had three specific ideas under this policy, and one was to encourage uses in keeping with the Quarry’s setting in the middle of a rare, biodiverse habitat, such as a botanical garden or an ecology research and education center, which are not typical Trade Commercial uses.  He suggested creating a program to study appropriate uses, given the setting within an endangered habitat area.  Commissioner Lentz expressed support for adding such a program.


Director Prince noted another option would be to wait until after the General Plan is adopted and then look at all the Trade Commercial uses more closely.  Chairman Hunter said he would prefer this approach.


Commissioners decided to add a program to study appropriate uses and examine all the Trade Commercial uses as part of the zoning for the Quarry once the General Plan is adopted.


Commissioner Lentz recommended banning freight forwarding businesses in the Quarry, and other Commissioners agreed.


Director Prince stated that Mountain Watch proposes that if the Quarry is purchased for a more typical commercial use, the City should request that part of the buildable land be set aside for an ecological use.  He noted that the Planned Development designation already requires a minimum percentage of open space.  He said Mountain Watch recommends working to get the quarry benches and walls dedicated to the County Park and protected as critical habitat.  Director Prince observed that this could be part of the study to determine appropriate uses.  


Director Prince added that staff would like more time to consider Mountain Watch’s suggestions and discuss them with the City Attorney.


Director Prince noted that Mountain Watch recommends adding a program to ascertain the Quarry’s contribution to drainage flows.  Commissioner Maturo observed that this issue is already addressed in Policy 279.2.


Chairman Hunter invited comments from members of the public regarding the Quarry Subarea.


Michael Schumann said he was pleased that the Planning Commission agreed that freight forwarding uses should be prohibited in the Quarry Subarea.  He advocated adding language about preserving more of the land for open space and ecological uses.  He suggested requiring mitigation of visual impacts with features like living roofs, and mitigating other impacts to the residents of the Northeast Ridge. 


Director Prince commented that there are policies and programs for the Crocker Park Subarea that require mitigation of impacts with living roofs and gardens, and he recommended applying the same kinds of standards to the Quarry.


Commissioner Jameel expressed reservations about setting too many specific parameters for an area currently outside the City’s jurisdiction.  He suggested limiting discussion to land uses, noting that details about buildings and operations will be addressed in a specific plan.  Director Prince agreed, and noted that the specific plan and standards equivalent to Crocker Park’s would give the City the ability to impose appropriate requirements.


Linda Salmon drew attention to Program 275a regarding the environmental analysis for a specific plan.  She proposed keeping this program and expanding it to specifically include noise, glare, conservation of habitat, water resources, and other issues of concern to the community.  She noted that repeating California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) requirements in Brisbane’s General Plan was appropriate because the General Plan should be a free-standing document expressing the wishes of the community.  Ms. Salmon recommended articulating what the community expects in terms of an environmental review.


Ms. Salmon proposed updating and rewording Program 278b to read:  “Encourage the County to require that the current erosion control program continue to be implemented and maintained and to proceed with the planned revegetation for disturbed slopes.”


Chairman Hunter suggested deleting “current,” noting that the erosion control program could change in the future.  Commissioner Lentz recommended adding that the erosion control program should be sensitive to the Lagoon.  


Commissioner Jameel proposed revising the program to encourage the County to continuously upgrade the erosion control program.  Ms. Salmon expressed support for this revision.


Commissioner Jameel observed that rather than mentioning each aspect of environmental review and risk omitting an important portion, it might be better to refer to the most stringent environmental regulations in effect.  He suggested inserting “including, but not limited to” before the list of potential impacts.  Ms. Salmon agreed.


Commissioner Maturo recommended adding language in Policy 275 stipulating that any proposal would be subject to at least the level of review required by the current CEQA.  Director Prince advised that this is already required by law, and he questioned the need to restate the law.


Mr. Schumann agreed with Commissioner Jameel that the General Plan should not address specifics like lighting and green roofs.  He advocated including a general statement about minimizing impacts of development.  Director Prince expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Jameel said he was pleased that so many members of the public were in attendance.  Chairman Hunter expressed his appreciation for the input provided by citizens.


John Christopher Burr stated that the Surface Mining Act requires strip-mining operators to submit a reclamation plan as part of the permit process.  He explained that the purpose of the reclamation plan is to restore the property to as close to a pristine state as possible.  Mr. Burr observed that the operators have been strip-mining the Quarry for nearly a century and producing considerable profits during that time.  He added that old strip mines around the country have been successfully revegetated.


Rather than prezoning the Quarry Subarea and specifying allowable uses, Mr. Burr recommended reviewing and commenting on the reclamation plan as the most effective way to get revegetation and environmental improvement.  He proposed zoning the Quarry Subarea as open space, a designation that allows some economic use.  He said a good reclamation plan and open space zoning would be the best way to protect this natural area.


Director Prince reported that the County planner in charge of processing the surface mining permit for the Quarry indicated that the reclamation plan will have to be amended consistent with changes in the Surface Mining Reclamation Act.  He added that an updated reclamation plan is expected to be completed sometime in late summer.


There being no further comments about the Quarry Subarea, Director Prince proposed moving on to the Crocker Park Subarea.


Director Prince said Crocker Park, consisting of about 254 acres and 4.5 million square feet of developed space, was designed in the late 1960s as the first garden-style industrial park in the United States.  The area was annexed to the City in 1983 and is currently designated Trade Commercial. 


Director Prince noted that current maximum floor area ratio of 2.0 and 50-foot height limit allow a greater build-out potential than may be in keeping with the original design of Crocker Park.  Staff suggests that the Planning Commission consider changing the floor area and height limitations to distinguish between office and warehouse uses.   


Director Prince proposed revising some of the General Plan policies and programs to reflect green building, sustainable development, and contemporary architecture and landscape design practices.  He noted that after reviewing the Central Brisbane Subarea, the Planning Commission discussed reclassifying a portion of Crocker Park between the Brisbane Shopping Village and City Hall.  He said the City Council is deferring a decision on this issue until completing the Land Use Element.


Chairman Hunter drew attention to Policy 280 regarding strengthening communications in and with the business community, and he asked how “communications” was defined.  Director Prince said Policy 280 is an existing General Plan policy.  He noted the City provides office space for the Chamber of Commerce, and Policy 281 spells out forms of communication in more detail.


Commissioner Jameel suggested changing Policy 281 to a program under Policy 280.


Director Prince reviewed the changes proposed by staff.  He said there are slight wording changes to Policy 281.  Chairman Hunter recommended deleting the reference to Central Brisbane.  Director Prince agreed, noting that the policy applies Citywide.


Director Prince suggested rewording Policy 283 more affirmatively, to read:  “Develop design guidelines that encourage and enhance the original garden style of Crocker Park.”  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.  Director Prince suggested merging Policy 283 and 284.  He said staff will draft a combined policy.


Commissioner Jameel recommended adding policies and programs to the Conservation Element to encourage solar energy and other green building measures.  Director Prince noted that the City’s green building ordinance provides a menu of options to meet the LEED Silver standard, and he recommended refraining from pre-selecting certain items.  He acknowledged that green roofs could be desirable in Crocker Park to minimize visual impacts from above.


Commissioner Jameel recalled that the applicant in a recent warehouse project in Crocker Park reported that his investigation had concluded solar energy was not economically feasible for the project.  

Chairman Hunter expressed support for adding a provision about green roofs.  Commissioner Lentz agreed.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of reducing heat islands resulting from asphalt parking lots.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the Planning Commission had already recommended that the parking regulations be amended to require trees and other landscaping in parking lots.  Director Prince added that there is language in the Conservation Element regarding alternative paving treatments. 


Director Prince drew attention to the new language proposed by staff regarding follow-up zoning analysis and study to consider changing the maximum floor area ratio, and he suggested making this a program.


Director Prince noted that Policy 283 and 284 will be combined, as discussed earlier.  He recommended combining some of the provisions in the transportation section as well.  He reviewed Policy 286, regarding connectivity, and its related programs. 


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for enhancing pedestrian amenities in Crocker Park.


Chairman Hunter asked about tying sidewalk improvements in Crocker Park to future development at the Quarry, noting that people from the Quarry may use pedestrian routes through Crocker Park to access Central Brisbane.  Director Prince responded that it might be possible to establish a nexus, but the legal implications need to be analyzed.  Chairman Hunter suggested approaching businesses in Crocker Park and encouraging their participation and support for improving sidewalks.


Chairman Jameel proposed changing the program to encourage Crocker Park businesses to locate new public sidewalks farther from the street.  Director Prince said he would need to consult with the City Attorney and the Public Works Director.


Commissioner Lentz noted that Program 286b seems more appropriate for Valley Drive than for some of the side streets, while Program 286a would address side streets. 


Commissioners expressed support for these ideas and agreed to wait to hear from the City Attorney and Public Works Director.


Director Prince said Policies 286 and 288 will be combined.  He noted that Policy 291, regarding converting the old railway properties to trails, has been largely completed.  He recommended updating Policy 293 and slightly revising Policy 294.  Commissioners suggested combining these two policies.


Commissioner Jameel suggested clarifying the reference to “large vehicles” in Policy 290.  Director Prince noted that this is an existing policy.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the concern was maintaining a sufficient turning radius for trucks going to and from warehouses.  He noted that some side streets in Crocker Park have been striped for parking.


Director Prince stated that Policies 297, 298, 300, and 304 are already covered elsewhere in the General Plan and are proposed for deletion.


Commissioner Jameel observed that Policy 295 seems similar to Policy 284.


Commissioner Jameel suggested changing Policy 299 to require police review of development proposals.  In response to comments from Commissioner Maturo, Commissioner Jameel agreed to recommending such review instead.  Chairman Hunter said he would prefer keeping the existing wording making such a review optional.


Commissioner Jameel questioned the appropriateness of referring to the Northeast Ridge document in Policy 305.  Director Prince stated that he would consult with the Public Works Director on this provision.  He commented that the policy may be unnecessary if it is already part of the conditions for approval.


Commissioner Maturo asked if Policy 301 was necessary.  Senior Planner Tune advised that Policy 301 has been helpful in dealing with complaints.


Commissioner Jameel asked what was meant by “contain business activities within buildings” in Policy 303.  Director Prince explained that this policy addresses concern about impacts on Northeast Ridge residents and other Crocker Park businesses.  He said this policy prohibits using outdoor areas for storing and staging.


Raymond Liu expressed support for including provisions regarding renewable energy, solar panels, living roofs, wetland islands, and bioswales.  He acknowledged that these issues were addressed in the Conservation Element, but recommended mentioning them with respect to Crocker Park.  He suggested adding a policy to study and report on the feasibility of these features, and to develop an incentive program to encourage businesses to explore alternatives.


Mr. Liu asked where health and safety issues related to the tank farm could be addressed in the General Plan.  Director Prince stated that the tank farm is addressed in the Health and Safety Element.


Chairman Hunter noted that some uses in Crocker Park entail large warehouse spaces that have low energy demands that would not justify the expense of solar power generators, except that some of these operations may have large enough roofs to support panels that could generate power beyond the needs of the business itself.


Linda Salmon suggested that it would be more efficient to hear from members of the public before the Planning Commission discussed the policies and programs.  She said seismic safety was an important issue for Crocker Park.  She suggested mentioning this concern in the provisions about constructing new buildings, remodeling existing buildings, and covered parking.  She recommended addressing drainage and runoff as well.  She noted that Policy 284 might be an appropriate place to insert this language.  Ms. Salmon emphasized the need to consider seismic safety in the design of streets and infrastructure, due to the susceptibility of the soil to liquefaction.


Ms. Salmon advocating looking at the policies and programs pertaining to pedestrian access in conjunction with development at the Baylands.  She observed that there is an old rail tunnel near the tank farm that might be a good way to funnel traffic into the Baylands.  She encouraged staff to investigate sources of funding for both rail and pedestrian improvements for Crocker Park and the Baylands.


Ms. Salmon suggested including programs under Policy 289 to visually screen and mitigate runoff from parking lots.  


Ms. Salmon expressed reservations about the current Policy 293, regarding converting rails to parks and trails.  She said the old rail lines should be refurbished and used as rail lines to transport supplies to and from Crocker Park.  


Ms. Salmon noted that Policy 305 refers to the Northeast Ridge standards for streetlight maintenance.  She said issues of glare from lighting were not properly addressed in the Northeast Ridge development, and she recommended adopting more stringent standards for Crocker Park to require down-lighting to control glare.


As for the Beatty Subarea, Ms. Salmon recommended requiring visual screening of materials stored outdoors.  She proposed adding policies and programs to encourage denser development for the Baylands to be shifted to the Beatty Subarea. 


Regarding the Beatty Subarea, Chairman Hunter proposed first reviewing that section of the General Plan, then hearing from members of the public, and then deciding whether to tackle the Brisbane Acres Subarea.


Director Prince stated that the Beatty Subarea consists of 26.5 acres divided into 15 parcels, with about 203,658 square feet of developed space.  He noted the Beatty Subarea is designated Heavy Commercial in the General Plan and is zoned within the C-3 Heavy Commercial District.  Director Prince said the General Plan indicates that much of the land in the Beatty Subarea was a refuse landfill.  


Director Prince noted that most of the land in the Beatty Subarea is owned by Sunset Scavenger/Norcal Waste Systems, and although most of Sunset Scavenger’s activities are concentrated in San Francisco, Brisbane experiences traffic, noise, and odor impacts from these uses.  He drew attention to a letter from Sunset Scavenger explaining the history of the company, its activities, and its transition to an environmentally-conscious facility used to recycle and transfer waste from 7,000 residences and 20,000 businesses in San Francisco.


Director Prince observed that the Sunset Scavenger letter indicates that Brisbane’s existing General Plan reflects past concerns about waste processing facilities rather than recognizing advances and technological advances that conserve energy and produce environmental benefits.  Sunset Scavenger recommends removing language from the General Plan that would prohibit processing and treatment of organic materials to generate electricity.  Director Prince noted that while the City should be supportive of Sunset Scavenger’s evolution into an environmentally conscious operation, staff emphasizes the need for caution about the company’s impacts on and compatibility with its surroundings.  He expressed his opinion that it would be premature to substantially revise the current policies and programs for this subarea, pending further information about the technological changes.


Chairman Hunter asked if not allowing processing of organic waste for energy would impact the company’s business, given most of its operations are taking place in San Francisco.  Director Prince said he was not sure whether the company would need to make site modifications to relocate facilities across the border with San Francisco.  He added that Brisbane should require a specific plan if the company intends to make significant changes to the site.


Commissioner Lentz commented that he was encouraged and pleased with much of the information in the Sunset Scavenger letter.  He said he envisioned an eco-power plant that could be developed in the future in partnership with the scavenger company.  He questioned what kinds of beneficial uses would be discouraged if the General Plan does not allow for them.  Director Prince explained that staff’s concern was ensuring the compatibility of the Sunset Scavenger operations with other businesses and uses in the vicinity.  He said the specific plan process gives the City the tools to minimize land use conflicts.


Director Prince said the City was supportive of the company’s green waste processing proposal and remains willing to consider new operations that would provide environmental benefits.  He recommended not relaxing the General Plan requirements that provide a basis for regulating potential land uses.


Commissioner Jameel pointed out that Sunset Scavenger’s green waste recycling and composting activities do not benefit Brisbane residents.  He observed that the company is using land in Brisbane to provide benefits for people in San Francisco.


Chairman Hunter commented that Sunset Scavenger has been a good neighbor.  He recommended being supportive of its efforts to become more environmentally conscious.


Director Prince recommended a minor language change to Policy 283.


There were no members of the public who wished to comment further on the Beatty Subarea.


At 10:15 p.m., the Commission took a short recess.  Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 10:20 p.m.


Director Prince proposed going back to the Quarry Subarea to consider one issue raised during the break.  He said that when reviewing and considering the residential development proposal for the Quarry, the City directed the developer to switch the primary and secondary access roads.  He suggested requiring the primary access for any future development access South Hill Drive at its western end rather than at the current Quarry Road connection.


Chairman Hunter asked whether it would be possible to propose access from a different point than either of those alternatives.  Director Prince said the City could consider another option, depending on the proposed use and potential impacts.  He suggested drafting language to recognize the possibility of an alternate route.  After some discussion, Commissioners expressed support for including a General Plan provision to this effect.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
STUDY SESSION:   General Plan Update - Review of the Uses and Subarea Policies & Programs for the Brisbane Acres Subarea


Chairman Hunter suggested having a brief staff report on the Brisbane Acres Subarea, taking comments from members of the public who were still present, and then continuing this matter to the next meeting.  


Commissioner Jameel made a motion to continue this item to the next meeting.


Community Development Director Prince advised that the June 28 meeting agenda was already rather full. 


The motion died for lack of a second.


Director Prince stated that the Brisbane Acres Subarea, consisting of 137 acres divided into 129 parcels and roadways, is designated for Residential land uses in the General Plan, with a density of up to two units per acre.  The 2001 Open Space Plan indicates that the Brisbane Acres Subarea contains the highest concentration of valuable open space resources in the City.  Director Prince noted that the City has acquired 36 parcels, totaling almost 42 acres, as publicly owned open space.  In order to further preserve sites containing one or more significant resources, the City updated its density transfer ordinance that allows transfer of dwelling units from parcels with high open space value to those of lesser value.  


Director Prince said that the City has approved one density transfer proposal since the ordinance was adopted.  To strengthen this protection, staff recommends a new program under Policy 245 to study ways to encourage additional density transfers by providing greater flexibility in zoning standards while maintaining the minimum lot size of 20,000 square feet.


Director Prince indicated that the only other changes recommended by staff are replacement of “heritage tree” with “protected tree” in Program 245.1a, and addition of a new Policy 245 to maximize opportunities to protect and enhance open space resources.


Commissioner Jameel noted the cross-reference to Program 17a, the change in ridgeline protections.


Chairman Hunter read an email from Karen Cunningham emphasizing the need to consider the Brisbane Acres Subarea as a whole, and pointing out the potential for landslides on the eastern slope of Tulare Street and Thomas Avenue down to Bayshore Boulevard.  Ms. Cunningham’s email said that allowing building on one parcel at a time without a comprehensive study could compromise the entire hillside.  She noted that existing development on Tulare Street and Thomas Avenue has affected hillside drainage and urged the City to investigate drainage patterns to protect the safety of residents of Tulare Street and below.


Director Prince said a portion of the area identified by Ms. Cunningham is part of the Southwest Bayshore Subarea rather than in the Brisbane Acres Subarea.  He stated that the geotechnical studies for the Ng project in the Southwest Bayshore Subarea provided some information on slide-prone areas.  He questioned whether it would be appropriate for the City to spend taxpayers’ money to study the area as opposed to requiring developers to conduct those investigations.


Commissioner Jameel expressed reservations about requiring that people proposing to build on a single lot to study the whole area.  He added that the City should not be required to perform the analysis using public funds.


Chairman Hunter proposed eliminating the reference to Central Brisbane from Program 245c, noting that this program should apply Citywide.  Director Prince and other Commissioners agreed.  He added that staff will review the updated General Plan in detail for consistency and to ensure that all revisions are incorporated.


Commissioners expressed support for working to establish trail connections between Brisbane Acres and other parts of town.


Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to continue this matter to the next meeting.  The motion was unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded Commissioners of the joint meeting with the City Council on June 25.  He said the next Commission meeting will be held next Thursday, June 28, and Commissioners will receive a detailed staff report on the proposed modification to the Vested Tentative Map for the Northeast Ridge.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Lentz noted that there was also a workshop meeting scheduled for Saturday, June 23, beginning at 10:30 a.m., to consider alternatives to the Baylands development.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the role of Councilmembers and Commissioners would be limited to listening to public input.  Community Development Director confirmed that understanding, and added that the purpose of the workshop was to give members of the public an opportunity to express their opinions.  He said appointed officials gave direct input in a series of interviews the consultants held in May.  He added that he would ask the consultants whether Commissioners will have a chance to provide more detailed comments later in the process.


Chairman Hunter advised that he would probably arrive late for the June 28 meeting.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the joint meeting with the City Council on June 25, 2007 and the Regular Meeting of June 28, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:45 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

